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Comments on Helaman 4 

In this chapter Mormon stops twice (cf. v. 11-13 and v. 20-

26) to interject some editorial commentary on what was going on 

with the Nephites.  This breaks up and spiritualizes an 

otherwise relatively straightforward historical narrative.  It 

also explains why Mormon includes historical narratives when the 

Book of Mormon is primarily intended to be a spiritual text. 

1 AND it came to pass in the fifty and fourth year there were 
many dissensions in the church, and there was also a contention 
among the people, insomuch that there was much bloodshed. 2 And 
the rebellious part were slain and driven out of the land, and 
they did go unto the king of the Lamanites. 3 And it came to 
pass that they did endeavor to stir up the Lamanites to war 
against the Nephites; but behold, the Lamanites were exceedingly 
afraid, insomuch that they would not hearken to the words of 
those dissenters.  
 
v1-3  Contentions among the Nephites result in considerable 

fighting with fatalities (v. 1).  The rebellious Nephites are 

killed off or driven out.  Those who are driven out go to the 

king of the Lamanites (v. 2) and try to instigate aggression 

against the Nephites.  But, the Lamanites remember the past 

losses against the Nephites, so they ignore the dissenters (v. 

3). 

 
4 But it came to pass in the fifty and sixth year of the reign 
of the judges, there were dissenters who went up from the 
Nephites unto the Lamanites; and they succeeded with those 
others in stirring them up to anger against the Nephites; and 
they were all that year preparing for war. 5 And in the fifty 
and seventh year they did come down against the Nephites to 
battle, and they did commence the work of death; yea, insomuch 
that in the fifty and eighth year of the reign of the judges 
they succeeded in obtaining possession of the land of Zarahemla; 
yea, and also all the lands, even unto the land which was near 
the land Bountiful.  

6 And the Nephites and the armies of Moronihah were driven 
even into the land of Bountiful; 7 And there they did fortify 
against the Lamanites, from the west sea, even unto the east; it 
being a day's journey for a Nephite, on the line which they had 
fortified and stationed their armies to defend their north 
country. 8 And thus those dissenters of the Nephites, with the 
help of a numerous army of the Lamanites, had obtained all the 
possession of the Nephites which was in the land southward. And 
all this was done in the fifty and eighth and ninth years of the 
reign of the judges.  

9 And it came to pass in the sixtieth year of the reign of 
the judges, Moronihah did succeed with his armies in obtaining 
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many parts of the land; yea, they regained many cities which had 
fallen into the hands of the Lamanites. 10 And it came to pass 
in the sixty and first year of the reign of the judges they 
succeeded in regaining even the half of all their possessions. 

 

v4-10  Two years later, more Nephite dissenters join with the 

earlier dissenters and succeed in stirring up the Lamanites for 

war (v. 4).  The war commences and the Lamanites drive the 

Nephites before them and even take the political capital of 

Zarahemla (v. 5), forcing the Nephites to retreat (v. 6).  The 

Nephites fortify a relatively short line of defense to keep the 

Lamanites at bay (v. 7), and thus the Lamanites capture all of 

the land south of that line of defense over the course of about 

three years (v. 8).  After keeping the Lamanites at bay for 

about a year, Moronihah launches a two year counteroffensive and 

retakes about half of the lands they had lost to the Lamanites 

over about two years (v. 9-10). 

11 Now this great loss of the Nephites, and the great slaughter 
which was among them, would not have happened had it not been 
for their wickedness and their abomination which was among them; 
yea, and it was among those also who professed to belong to the 
church of God. 12 And it was because of the pride of their 
hearts, because of their exceeding riches, yea, it was because 
of their oppression to the poor, withholding their food from the 
hungry, withholding their clothing from the naked, and smiting 
their humble brethren upon the cheek, making a mock of that 
which was sacred, denying the spirit of prophecy and of 
revelation, murdering, plundering, lying, stealing, committing 
adultery, rising up in great contentions, and deserting away 
into the land of Nephi, among the Lamanites-- 13 And because of 
this their great wickedness, and their boastings in their own 
strength, they were left in their own strength; therefore they 
did not prosper, but were afflicted and smitten, and driven 
before the Lamanites, until they had lost possession of almost 
all their lands. 

v11-13  Mormon explains why the Nephites suffered such great 

losses to the Lamanites.  The Nephites would not have been 

subjected to such great slaughter had it not been for their own 

wickedness (v. 11).  Mormon then lists of the evil behaviors the 

Nephites were engaging in (v. 12), and states flatly it was 

because of these things, as well as their boasting in their own 

strength, the Lord left them to their own strength.  The result 

is they are driven and destroyed by the Lamanites. 

14 But behold, Moronihah did preach many things unto the people 
because of their iniquity, and also Nephi and Lehi, who were the 
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sons of Helaman, did preach many things unto the people, yea, 
and did prophesy many things unto them concerning their 
iniquities, and what should come unto them if they did not 
repent of their sins. 15 And it came to pass that they did 
repent, and inasmuch as they did repent they did begin to 
prosper. 16 For when Moronihah saw that they did repent he did 
venture to lead them forth from place to place, and from city to 
city, even until they had regained the one-half of their 
property and the one-half of all their lands. 17 And thus ended 
the sixty and first year of the reign of the judges. 18 And it 
came to pass in the sixty and second year of the reign of the 
judges, that Moronihah could obtain no more possessions over the 
Lamanites. 19 Therefore they did abandon their design to obtain 
the remainder of their lands, for so numerous were the Lamanites 
that it became impossible for the Nephites to obtain more power 
over them; therefore Moronihah did employ all his armies in 
maintaining those parts which he had taken. 

v14-19  Moronihah, Lehi, and Nephi all take it upon themselves 

to preach repentance to the Nephites, warning them if they 

didn’t repent they would be destroyed (v. 14).  The Nephites do 

repent somewhat, so they prosper (v. 15).  Moronihah launches a 

counteroffensives against the Lamanites over the next year and 

regain half of the territory they lost to the Lamanites (v. 16-

17), but after that they cannot take any more of the land back 

from them because they outnumber them (v. 18).  Thus, the 

Nephite armies are forced into an entirely defensive position 

(v. 19). 

v19  Where military tactics fail, preaching the gospel succeeds, 

cf. 5:51-52. 

20 And it came to pass, because of the greatness of the number 
of the Lamanites the Nephites were in great fear, lest they 
should be overpowered, and trodden down, and slain, and 
destroyed. 21 Yea, they began to remember the prophecies of 
Alma, and also the words of Mosiah; and they saw that they had 
been a stiffnecked people, and that they had set at naught the 
commandments of God; 22 And that they had altered and trampled 
under their feet the laws of Mosiah, or that which the Lord 
commanded him to give unto the people; and they saw that their 
laws had become corrupted, and that they had become a wicked 
people, insomuch that they were wicked even like unto the 
Lamanites. 23 And because of their iniquity the church had begun 
to dwindle; and they began to disbelieve in the spirit of 
prophecy and in the spirit of revelation; and the judgments of 
God did stare them in the face. 24 And they saw that they had 
become weak, like unto their brethren, the Lamanites, and that 
the Spirit of the Lord did no more preserve them; yea, it had 
withdrawn from them because the Spirit of the Lord doth not 
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dwell in unholy temples-- 25 Therefore the Lord did cease to 
preserve them by his miraculous and matchless power, for they 
had fallen into a state of unbelief and awful wickedness; and 
they saw that the Lamanites were exceedingly more numerous than 
they, and except they should cleave unto the Lord their God they 
must unavoidably perish. 26 For behold, they saw that the 
strength of the Lamanites was as great as their strength, even 
man for man. And thus had they fallen into this great 
transgression; yea, thus had they become weak, because of their 
transgression, in the space of not many years. 
 
v20-26  The Nephites are in fear of the very real threat of 

being entirely crushed by the Lamanites (v. 20), and this brings 

them to remembrance of the preaching of Mosiah and Alma (v. 21).  

They realize the majority of them have grown wicked and have 

distorted the laws to serve themselves (v. 22, cp. Mosiah 29:26-

27).  Because of these thing the people were apostatizing and 

abandoning the Church (v. 23).  They realize the Lord had 

abandoned them to their own strength and was no longer 

supporting them by His Spirit (v. 24).  Thus, being outnumbered 

by the Lamanites they had to rely on the Lord or they would be 

destroyed  (v. 25).  Thus had they become weak, just as carnal 

men, because of their sins (v. 26). 

 
This is precisely the kind of reaction the Lord wants to 

see when it comes to covenant curses.  The curses of affliction 

and destruction at the hands of your enemies are intended to 

humble the prideful and make the arrogant sinner forsake his 

ways and return to the Lord, cf. Lev. 26, Deut. 28.   

Had these been Gentiles and not Israel, the Lord wouldn’t 

have been obligated to preserve a remnant per the Abrahamic 

Covenant.  So, they could be destroyed as were the Jaredites.  

But, the Israelite covenant requires the Lord to preserve at 

least a remnant.  Thus, the Lord has to keep working on the 

people to get them to repent, rather than destroying them or 

allowing them to self-destruct. 

v20 “the greatness of the number of the Lamanites”, with 

desertions from the Nephites to the Lamanites, desertions from 

the Nephites to the Gadianton Robbers, and the apparent mass 

migration northward, the Nephite population is undergoing 

serious decline even before you count war casualties.   

The desertions to the Lamanites and Robbers doesn’t appear 

to be large thus far from the text.  However, the text 

definitely suggests the migration northward is a substantial 

one, cf. 3:1-12, thus further reducing the Nephite population. 
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